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13. Development: COVID-19 
“We remain determined to support all developing and least developed countries as they face the 
intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in 
Africa and small island developing states.” 

G20 Riyadh Leaders’ Declaration 

Assessment 
 No Compliance Partial Compliance Full Compliance 
Argentina   +1 
Australia   +1 
Brazil   +1 
Canada   +1 
China   +1 
France   +1 
Germany   +1 
India   +1 
Indonesia −1   
Italy   +1 
Japan   +1 
Korea   +1 
Mexico   +1 
Russia   +1 
Saudi Arabia   +1 
South Africa  0  
Turkey   +1 
United Kingdom   +1 
United States   +1 
European Union   +1 
Average +0.85 (93%) 

Background 
Health crises in developing and least developed countries and their social and economic effects 
became a concern for the G20 leaders in 2014 because of the Ebola outbreak. In Brisbane they 
issued a statement on Ebola.5905 G20 members committed to do what is necessary to ensure the 
international effort can extinguish the outbreak and address its medium-term economic and 
humanitarian costs. They promised to work through bilateral, regional and multilateral channels, and 
in partnership with non-governmental stakeholders and share experiences of successfully fighting 
Ebola with partners, including to promote safe conditions and training for health care and relief 
workers. G20 leaders committed to work to expedite the effective and targeted disbursement of 
funds and other assistance, balancing between emergency and longer-term needs. They also 
commited to support others to implement the World Health Organization’s (WHO) International 
Health Regulations and to build capacity to prevent, detect, report early and rapidly respond to 
infectious diseases such as Ebola. We also commit to fight anti-microbial resistance. 

In 2017 the first meeting of G20 health ministers took place. In the Berlin Declaration ministers 
acknowledged the need to strengthen health systems worldwide, and the role of the public and 

 
5905 G20 Leaders' Brisbane Statement on Ebola, G20 Information Centre (Toronto), 15 November 2014. Access Date: 11 

March 2021. http://www.g20.utoronto.ca/2014/2014-1115-ebola.html 
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private sectors and civil society, recognized the importance of sustainable financing for health 
systems and the need to build effective and efficient health financing models. The declaration 
emphasized that “enhanced support to developing countries in strengthening their own health 
systems would increase their capacity to provide health care, including vaccination, to all and without 
discrimination, to cope with public health crises and to reduce health inequities.”5906 In 2017 in 
Hamburg G20 leaders paid special attention to health issues and especially safeguarding against 
health crises and strengthening health systems. Leaders underlined that the G20 has a crucial role in 
advancing preparedness and responsiveness against global health challenges. G20 leaders 
acknowledged that mass movement of people can pose significant health challenges and encourage 
countries and International Organisations to strengthen cooperation on the topic. They also 
advocated for “sufficient and sustainable funding to strengthen global health capacities, including for 
rapid financing mechanisms and the WHO’s Health Emergencies Programme” and emphasized the 
need to foster research and development preparedness through globally coordinated models.5907 

In 2019 the Japanese presidency paid special attention to health issues. At their meeting in June 2019 
G20 health ministers issued the “G20 Shared Understanding on the Importance of UHC [Universl 
Health Coverage] Financing in Developing Countries: Towards Sustainable and Inclusive 
Growth.”5908 It presents a G20 shared understanding on the critical importance of strengthening 
health financing for moving towards UHC in developing countries. The health ministers’ Okayama 
declaration underlined the need for “more strategic use of external funding, aligned with countries’ 
priorities, which could support domestic resource mobilization in developing countries.”5909 

In 2020 the finance and health ministers met and committed to the G20 Shared Understanding on 
the Importance of UHC Financing in Developing Countries to improve the resilience, prevention, 
detection, preparedness and response of health systems through protecting and investing in public 
health. They recalled their commitment to move towards achieving UHC and stressed the important 
role of countries’ following their own paths in line with national contexts and priorities to UHC.5910 
In Riyadh, G20 leaders committed to support all developing and least developed countries as they 
face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific 
challenges in Africa and small island developing states.5911 

Commitment Features 
At Riyadh G20 leaders made a commitment to support all developing and least developed countries 
as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the 
specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. This commitment requires assisting 
developing and least developed states in two spheres: health and socio-economic. 

 
5906 Berlin Declaration of the G20 Health Ministers, RANEPA (Berlin) 20 May 2017. Access Date: 11 March 2021. 

(Moscow). https://www.ranepa.ru/images/media/g20/2017hamburg/G20_Health_Ministers_Declaration_engl.pdf 

5907 G20 Leaders’ Declaration, Hamburg 7-8 July 2017, RANEPA (Moscow) 8 July 2017. Access Date: 11 March 2021. 

https://www.ranepa.ru/images/media/g20/2017hamburg/G20percent 20Hamburgpercent 20leaders_percent 

20communiqupercent C3percent A9.pdf  

5908 G20 Shared Understanding on the Importance of UHC Financing in Developing Countries: Towards Sustainable and 

Inclusive Growth, G20 Information Centre (Toronto), 6 June 2019. Access date: 11 March 2021. 

http://www.g20.utoronto.ca/2019/2019-g20-health-finance.html 

5909 Okayama Declaration of the G20 Health Ministers, RANEPA (Moscow) 20 October 2019. Access Date: 11 March 

2021. http://www.g20.utoronto.ca/2019/2019-g20-health.html  

5910 G20 Joint Finance & Health Ministers Meeting, RANEPA (Moscow) 17 September 2020. Access Date: 11 March 

2021. http://www.g20.utoronto.ca/2020/2020-g20-finance-health-0917.html  

5911 Leaders’ Declaration, G20 Information Centre (Toronto), 21 November 2020. Access Date: 11 March 2021. 

http://www.g20.utoronto.ca/2020/2020-g20-leaders-declaration-1121.html 
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Health 

All countries continue to fight the pandemic and take actions to save lives, provide vaccines to the 
population and improve health systems. Providing health-related assistance to developing countries is 
one of the key actions G20 members can do to help them during the pandemic. This assistance can 
be delivered in the form of direct supply of medical goods, equipment and medicines, personnel 
training or sending medical professionals to the country, vaccine support (either direct supply or joint 
research) and other actions. 

Another important aspect is supporting UHC financing in developing countries. The 2019 G20 
health ministers’ G20 Shared Understanding on the Importance of UHC Financing in Developing 
Countries outlines several major challenges for developing states’ health systems: rising cost 
pressures due to noncommunicable diseases, aging population, and technological progress; slow 
movement of workers from the informal to the formal economy; and health emergencies such as 
pandemics and Antimicrobial resistance.5912 Helping developing countries to address these issues will 
be counted as compliance with this aspect of the commitment. 

Socio-economic 

The pandemic has brought economic recession which hit developing countries hard. These states will 
face severe economic crisis and will need economic support to restore their economies. Providing 
official development assistance, conducting joint projects, investment in local projects, debt relief, 
cooperation in the field of energy and other actions can be counted and compliance. 

Scoring Guidelines 
−1 G20 member did not provide any assistance to developing and least developed countries  

0 G20 member provided only assistance only in socio-economic sphere OR provided only 
health-related support 

+1 G20 member provided assistance in socio-economic sphere AND provided specific health-
related support 

Compliance Director: Alexander Ignatov 
Lead Analyst: Irina Popova 

Argentina: +1 
Argentina has fully complied with a commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 27 December 2020, Argentina pledged to help Uruguay and Bolivia get contacts to acquire vaccines 
against the coronavirus, two days after Argentina began its own campaign against COVID-19.5913 

On 30 November 2020, the Embassy of Argentina in Panama, represented by Charge d’Affaires 
Vanesa Romani, delivered humanitarian aid to the Ministry of Social Development (MIDES) as part 
of the bilateral relations with Paraguay. The aid that was received by the Minister of MIDES María 

 
5912 G20 Shared Understanding on the Importance of UHC Financing in Developing Countries: Towards Sustainable and 

Inclusive Growth,  G20 Information Centre (Toronto) 6 June 2019. Access Date: 11 March 2021. 

http://www.g20.utoronto.ca/2019/2019-g20-health-finance.html  

5913 Argentina offers Uruguay and Bolivia neighbors help to get vaccines against COVID-19, SwissInfo (Buenos Aires) 27 

December 2020. Access Date: 13 May 2021. https://www.swissinfo.ch/spa/argentina-ofrece-a-vecinos-uruguay-y-

bolivia-ayuda-para-conseguir-vacunas-contra-covid-19/46248404  
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Inés Castillo de Sanmartín consisted of 180 kitchen kits and 500 thermal blankets, to be distributed 
nationally, for the benefit of the most vulnerable populations.5914 

On 6 February 2021, Argentina donated oxygen to Bolivia which faced shortage and was struggling 
to support COVD-19 patients. A cistern with 8,000 cubic meters of medicinal oxygen from 
Argentina arrived in the capital of the department of Tarija, in southern Bolivia.5915 

On 20 April 2021, Argentine Ambassador to Paraguay Domingo Peppo delivered an important batch 
of medicines, as donations, for the Encarnación Municipal Pediatric Hospital. The donation 
contained drugs, including antibiotics, anti-inflammatories and antiseptics.5916 

Argentina has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the 
intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in 
Africa and small island developing states. 

Thus, Argentina receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Irina Popova 

Australia: +1 
Australia has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 12 March 2021, it was announced that Australia has contributed USD80 million to the COVAX 
Facility that has started rolling out the first round of doses of COVID-19 vaccines to Australia’s 
Pacific and Southeast Asian neighbors.5917 

On 17March 2021, Australia announced that it has agreed to partner with Papua New Guinea on a 
support package which will include the supply of 8,000 AstraZeneca COVID-19 vaccines. The 
Australian Government will also make a formal request to AstraZeneca and the European 
Authorities for one million doses of Australia’s contracted supplies to gift to Papua New Guinea. 
Australia will also provide new targeted support.5918 

On 10 April 2021, Australia announced that it will supply at least 10,000 AstraZeneca COVID-19 
doses per week to the neighbouring countries. Australia will also continue to support the 

 
5914 Embassy of Argentina delivers humanitarian aid to MIDES, Ministry of Social Development of Paraguay (Asuncion) 

30 November 2021. Access Date: 12 May 2021. https://www.mides.gob.pa/2020/11/30/embajada-de-argentina-

entrega-ayuda-humanitaria-al-mides/  

5915 Argentina donates oxygen to Bolivia to attend Covid-19 cases, Telesur TV (Caracas) 6 February 2021. Access Date: 

13 May 2021. https://www.telesurtv.net/news/bolivia-argentina-tanques-oxigeno-tarija-20210206-0012.html 

5916 Argentina donates medicines to Encarnacion, La Nacion (Buenos Aires) 20 April 2021. Access Date: 13 May 2021. 

https://www.lanacion.com.py/politica/2021/04/20/argentina-dona-medicamentos-a-encarnacion/  

5917 Australia’s partnership with COVAX delivers vaccines to our neighbours, Minister for Foreign Affairs, Minister for 

Women, Senator the Hon Marise Payne (Canberra) 12 March 2021. Access Date: 14 April 2021. 

https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/minister/marise-payne/media-release/australias-partnership-covax-delivers-

vaccines-our-neighbours  

5918 Supporting Papua New Guinea’s COVID-19 response, Minister for Foreign Affairs, Minister for Women, Senator the 

Hon Marise Payne (Canberra) 17 March 2021. Access Date: 14 April 2021. 

https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/minister/marise-payne/media-release/supporting-papua-new-guineas-covid-19-

response  
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Government of Papua New Guinea in its immediate response to its outbreak, helping to vaccinate 
frontline healthcare and other essential workers.5919 

On 14 April 2021, it was announced that an Australian Medical Assistance Team, comprising a senior 
epidemiologist and health support officer arrived in Timor-Leste. The team will assist public health 
needs assessments and provide technical advice to the Government of Timor-Leste.5920 

On 9 July 2021, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs announced the delivery of 10,000 Australian-
manufactured AstraZeneca COVID-19 vaccines to Samoa.5921 

On 22 August 2021, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs announced the delivery of 13,000 COVID-19 
vaccine doses to Kiribati, as well as Australian assistance in distributing Japan’s 56 thousand vaccine 
doses for the COVAX Advance Market Commitment.5922 

On 2 September 2021, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs announced the delivery of 500,000 COVID-19 
vaccine doses to Indonesia.5923 

Australia has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the 
intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in 
Africa and small island developing states. 

Thus, Australia receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Anastasiya Kirillova 

Brazil: +1  
Brazil has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 18 December 2020, Brazil made a donation, in the form of humanitarian assistance, to São Tomé 
and Príncipe for the purchase of medical and hospital supplies to reinforce the national contingency 
plan to fight against COVID-19.5924 

On 4 February 2021, Brazil made a donation to the Republic of Congo for the purchase of medical 
and hospital supplies and materials that assisted country’s efforts to confront COVID-19.5925 

 
5919 Sharing COVID-19 vaccines with our neighbors, Minister for Foreign Affairs, Minister for Women, Senator the Hon 

Marise Payne (Canberra) 10 April 2021. Access Date: 14 April 2021. 

https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/minister/marise-payne/media-release/sharing-covid-19-vaccines-our-neighbours  

5920 Emergency relief dispatched to Timor-Leste, Minister for Foreign Affairs, Minister for Women, Senator the Hon 

Marise Payne (Canberra) 14 April 2021. Access Date: 14 April 2021. 

https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/minister/marise-payne/media-release/emergency-relief-dispatched-timor-leste  

5921Australia partners with Samoa in COVID-19 vaccine roll-out, Minister for Foreign Affairs, Minister for Women, 

Senator the Hon Marise Payne (Canberra) 9 July 2021. Access Date: 27 September 2021. 

https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/minister/marise-payne/media-release/australia-partners-samoa-covid-19-vaccine-

roll-out 

5922 Australia delivers more COVID-19 vaccines to support Pacific partners, Minister for Foreign Affairs, Minister for 

Women, Senator the Hon Marise Payne (Canberra) 22 August 2021. Access Date: 27 September 2021. 

https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/minister/marise-payne/media-release/australia-delivers-more-covid-19-vaccines-

support-pacific-partners 

5923 Australia delivers vaccine doses to Indonesia, Minister for Foreign Affairs, Minister for Women, Senator the Hon 

Marise Payne (Canberra) 2 September 2021. Access Date: 27 September 2021. 

https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/minister/marise-payne/media-release/australia-delivers-vaccine-doses-indonesia  

5924 Brazil makes donation to São Tomé and Príncipe to fight COVID-19, Brazilian Cooperation Agency (Brasilia) 22 

December 2020. Access Date: 11 May 2021. http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1655  
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On 15-20 March 2021, a mission from Brazil made up of representatives of the Ministry of Health 
and the Embassy of Brazil in Port-au-Prince visited Haiti, to evaluate the actions carried out within 
the scope of the technical cooperation project “Strengthening Service Management and the Health 
System in Haiti,” in particular the works of the administrative blocks of the hospitals Dr. Zilda Arns 
and Dr. Raul Pierre. The team also learned about other measures being implemented in the health 
sector in that country, through international cooperation coordinated by the Brazilian Cooperation 
Agency of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs.5926 

On 18 March 2021, Brazil donated reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction test kits and 
oxygen concentrators t to Lebanon o assist country’s efforts to confront COVID-19.5927 

On 22 March 2021, Brazil donated personal protective equipment (protective masks, gloves, aprons 
and visors) that will assist to Haiti’s efforts to confront COVID-19.5928 

On 25 March 2021, Brazil donated food and nutritional products to the Government of Equatorial 
Guinea.5929 

On 25 March 2021, Brazil donated 60,000 latex gloves, 20,000 N95 masks, 900 individual protective 
clothing for health professionals, thermometers, goggles, among other items, to Mozambique in 
response to that country’s demand from Brazil in the fight against COVID-19.5930 

On 3 May 2021, in response to a request from the Paraguayan Government processed by the 
Brazilian Cooperation Agency of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, and after consultation with the 
Ministry of Health, Anvisa’s Collegiate Directorate unanimously decided to authorize the export of 
320,000 m3 of medicinal liquid oxygen for use by the Paraguayan Ministry of Public Health and 
Social Welfare.5931 

On 7 May 2021, the Ministry of Health donated vaccines to the Ecuadorian Ministry of Public 
Health to support the country’s immunization program: 82,000 doses of the Pentavalente vaccine, 
administered, in three doses, at two, four and six months of age, against diphtheria, whooping cough, 
tetanus, Haemophilus influenzae B and hepatitis B; 56,000 doses of the Diphtheria, Tetanus, 
Pertussis, as reinforcement, at 15 months and four years of age, against diphtheria, tetanus and 
whooping cough; and 95,000 doses of the bivalent oral polio vaccine, administered, at 15 months and 
at four years of age, as protection against poliovirus type 1 and 3 of polio.5932 

On 3 September 2021, Brazil and Dominican Republic signed Complementary Agreements to the 
Basic Agreement on Technical Cooperation Brazil-Dominican Republic, relating to three technical 

 
5925 Brazil makes donation to the Republic of Congo, Brazilian Cooperation Agency (Brasilia) 5 February 2021. Access 

Date: 11 May 2021. http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1651  

5926 Ministry of Health representatives visit hospital works in Haiti, Brazilian Cooperation Agency (Brasilia) 22 March 

2021. Access Date: 11 May 2021. http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1671  

5927 Brazil donates medical equipment and supplies to Lebanon, Brazilian Cooperation Agency (Brasilia) 22 March 2021. 

Access Date: 11 May 2021. http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1657  

5928 COVID-19: Brazil donates to Haiti, Brazilian Cooperation Agency (Brasilia) 22 March 2021. Access Date: 11 May 

2021. http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1682  

5929 Brazil makes humanitarian donation to Equatorial Guinea, Brazilian Cooperation Agency (Brasilia) 25 March 2021. 

Access Date: 11 May 2021. http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1678  

5930 COVID-19: Brazil donates to Mozambique, Brazilian Cooperation Agency (Brasilia) 25 March 2021. Access Date: 11 

May 2021. http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1668  

5931 COVID-19: Brazil makes a donation to Paraguay, Brazilian Cooperation Agency (Brasilia) 3 May 2021. Access Date: 

11 May 2021. http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1683  

5932 Brazil donates vaccines to Ecuador, Brazilian Cooperation Agency (Brasilia) 7 May 2021. Access Date: 11 May 2021. 

http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1688  
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cooperation projects between the two nations. The Complementary Adjustments refer to the projects: 
1. Strengthening Technological Capabilities for Professional Education; 2. Transfer of Capabilities 
for Strengthening Family Farming; and 3. Strengthening Capacities in the Areas of Quality 
Infrastructure and Support for the Creation of the Dominican Center for Information on Technical 
Regulation, negotiated during the III Meeting of the Working Group on Technical Cooperation 
Brazil - Dominican Republic, in August 2018.5933 

On 10 September 2021, Brazilian Cooperation Agency reported that agricultural equipment 
important for the continuity of the activities of the technical cooperation project Regional Project to 
Strengthen the Cotton Sector in the Lake Victoria Basin, or Cotton Victoria, was delivered in late 
August to Kenya and Tanzania. The acquisition of machinery and accessories is provided for in the 
initiative's Annual Work Plan 2020-2021,and will allow for the potentialization of agricultural 
production in participating countries.5934 

On 20 September 2021, Brazilian Cooperation Agency and the Government of Ethiopia launched 
the project Improving Cotton Production in the Awash River Valley Region - Cotton Ethiopia. The 
initiative will be developed in partnership with the Ethiopian Agricultural Research Institute, the 
Federal University of Lavras and the Minas Gerais Cotton Producers Association.5935 

During the compliance period Brazil assisted several developing countries in health issues and in 
socio-economic sphere. 

This, Brazil receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Irina Popova 

Canada: +1 
Canada has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 24 March 2021, Global Affairs Canada launched the multisectoral support for recovery after 
COVID-19 project in Senegal. The CAD19.982 million initiative is aimed at: 1) building staff 
capacity and strengthening health, education and child protection structures and facilities through 
training, the supply of equipment, and the procurement and distribution of essential nutritional 
inputs; 2) implementing special measures to respond to the specific challenges caused by the 
pandemic, such as financial support to address the risk of children dropping out of school, 
supporting children to return to school, and the civil registration of undeclared children; 3) 
strengthening the skills and resilience of women and girls to participate in and lead initiatives that 
focus on civic engagement, advocating for their rights, entrepreneurship and decision making within 
their communities; and 4) strengthening the intra- and inter-sectoral structures and mechanisms for 
evidence-based decision making at the central and decentralized levels, taking into account gender 

 
5933  Brazil and Dominican Republic advance in technical cooperation projects, Brazilian Cooperation Agency (Brasilia) 3 

September 2021. Translation provided by the analyst. Access Date: 21 September 2021. Translation provided by 

Google translate. http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1795 

5934 Cotton Victoria Project: Kenya and Tanzania receive agricultural equipment, Brazilian Cooperation Agency (Brasilia) 

10 September 2021. Translation provided by the analyst. Access Date: 21 September 2021. Translation provided by 

Google translate. http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1799 

5935 Brazil and Ethiopia sign agreement to boost cotton production in the African country, Brazilian Cooperation Agency 

(Brasilia) 20 September 2021. Translation provided by the analyst. Access Date: 21 September 2021. Translation 

provided by Google translate. http://www.abc.gov.br/imprensa/mostrarConteudo/1808 
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dimensions in order to better respond to the challenges that have been exacerbated by the health 
crisis.5936 

On 29 March 2021, Global Affairs Canada launched the Empowerment through Skills Development 
project in Tanzania. The CAD25 million project is aimed at: 1) building the capacity of folk 
development colleges and community-based organizations to develop and deliver gender-responsive 
programs; 2) providing gender training to partner staff and volunteers and establishing a gender 
champions network; 3) revising program content and teaching methods to better integrate gender 
considerations and ensure appropriate support services and facilities for women and adolescent girl 
students, especially young mothers; and 4) engaging local communities in awareness-raising activities 
on the benefits of women’s education and economic empowerment to encourage enrollment and 
create an enabling environment for women graduates.5937 

On 31 March 2021, Global Affairs Canada launched a project on Strengthening Sexual and 
Reproductive Health in Benin, Burkina Faso and Mali. The CAD42.3 million project is scheduled to 
continue through 2027 and aims to: 1) support the financial autonomy of vulnerable and 
marginalized women and adolescent girls in order to reduce the economic and gender barriers to 
sexual and reproductive health (SRH) services; 2) provide training to health care providers and 
administrators of health-care facilities on the provision of gender-responsive and adolescent-friendly 
SRH services; 3) provide technical and material assistance to women’s and adolescent girls’ rights 
organizations and defenders; and 4) provide equipment (including water, sanitation, and hygiene 
infrastructure) to health-care facilities.5938 

On 16 April 2021, Global Affairs Canada in cooperation with the Alliance for International Medical 
Action launched the Emergency Assistance to the Democratic Republic of Congo. Global Affairs 
Canada provides CAD2.6 million in financing over 2021-2023. The project’s goals include: 1) 
providing at least 29,354 children with malnutrition consultations; 2) providing training to 130 
community volunteers in severe acute malnutrition screening and referrals; 3) providing water, 
sanitation and hygiene kits to 2,393 households; 4) providing at least 62,978 beneficiaries with water, 
sanitation and hygiene awareness-raising sessions; and 5) providing 8,697 prenatal and postnatal 
consultations.5939 

On 21 April 2021, Global Affairs Canada launched the Integrated Humanitarian Response in Lac 
Province in Chad. The CAD1.3 million project aims to: 1) build 4 sources of water and 100 family 
latrines, which will benefit 36,000 people; 2) build 4 additional care rooms, including 2 that are geared 
toward consultations for women; 3) distributing 800 sanitary and female dignity kits; 4) distributing 
1,000 child care and hygiene kits to malnourished mother and child pairs; 5) implementing a referral 
system that will reach 65 percent of male and female survivors of gender-based violence in order to 

 
5936 Project profile — Multisectoral support for recovery after COVID-19 in Senegal, Global Affairs Canada (Ottawa) 24 

March 2021. Access Date: 14 May 2021. https://w05.international.gc.ca/projectbrowser-banqueprojets/project-

projet/details/P009464001.  

5937 Project profile — Empowerment through Skills Development, Global Affairs Canada (Ottawa) 29 March 2021. Access 

Date: 14 May 2021. https://w05.international.gc.ca/projectbrowser-banqueprojets/project-projet/details/P006840001.  

5938 Project profile — Strengthening Sexual and Reproductive Health in Benin, Burkina Faso and Mali (PLURIELLES), 

Global Affairs Canada (Ottawa) 31 March 2021. Access Date: 14 May 2021. 

https://w05.international.gc.ca/projectbrowser-banqueprojets/project-projet/details/P008380001.  

5939 Project profile — DRC – Emergency Assistance – The Alliance for International Medical Action 2021-2022, Global 

Affairs Canada (Ottawa) 21 April 2021. Access Date: 14 May 2021. https://w05.international.gc.ca/projectbrowser-

banqueprojets/project-projet/details/P010283001.  
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guide them to appropriate services; and 6) organizing 10 education sessions on health rights, 
particularly relating to sexual and reproductive health.5940 

On 22 April 2021, Global Affairs Canada launched the Multisectoral Humanitarian Assistance 
project in Cameroon. The CAD1.2 million project is aimed at: 1) building 15 sources of water 
benefitting 16,605 people; 2) providing free quality health services targeting 10,000 people; 3) treating 
severe acute malnutrition in 5,000 children under five; 4) delivering a cycle of cash-for-work activities 
during the annual lean season; 5) training 100 women leaders on the topic of women’s rights, who 
will share this knowledge with 10,000 vulnerable women and girls with the support of local leaders 
and the project team; and 6) facilitating community workshops on identifying protection risks and 
implementing community strategies to protect vulnerable people.5941 

On 12 August 2021, Minister of International Development Karina Gould and Minister of Public 
Services and Procurement Anita Anand, announced the donation of up to 10 million doses of the 
Janssen COVID-19 vaccine to other countries through the COVID-19 Vaccine Global Access 
Facility.5942 

On 13 August 2021, Minister Gould announced a CAD155 million transfer to World Food 
Programme, UNICEF, the United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs’ 
Country-Based Pooled Funds, the International Committee of the Red Cross and the Canadian 
Foodgrains Bank for emergency humanitarian and development assistance to help avert famine in 
COVID-19-affected countries by addressing deteriorating food security and nutrition needs.5943 

Canada has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the 
intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in 
Africa and small island developing states. 

Thus, Canada receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Andrei Sakharov 

China: +1 
China has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

 
5940 Project profile — Chad – Integrated Humanitarian Response in Lac Province – Oxfam-Québec 2021, Global Affairs 

Canada (Ottawa) 21 April 2021. Access Date: 14 May 2021. https://w05.international.gc.ca/projectbrowser-

banqueprojets/project-projet/details/P010278001. 

5941 Project profile — Cameroon – Multisectoral Humanitarian Assistance – L’Œuvre-Léger 2021, Global Affairs Canada 

(Ottawa) 22 April 2021. Access Date: 14 May 2021. https://w05.international.gc.ca/projectbrowser-

banqueprojets/project-projet/details/P010276001. 

5942 Canada announces new contribution to global vaccination efforts, Global Affairs Canada (Ottawa) 12 August 2021. 

Access Date: 27 September 2021. https://www.canada.ca/en/global-affairs/news/2021/08/canada-announces-new-

contribution-to-global-vaccination-efforts.html 

5943 Canada announces emergency support to respond to global food crises, Global Affairs Canada (Ottawa) 13 August 

2021. Access Date: 27 September 2021.   https://www.canada.ca/en/global-affairs/news/2021/08/canada-announces-

emergency-support-to-respond-to-global-food-crises.html 
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On 23 December 2020, China proclaimed that in 2021 it will continue to implement preferential tax 
rates for the 43 least developed countries that have established diplomatic relations with China. The 
scope of the preferential tax rates and the tax rates will remain unchanged.5944 

On 2 March 2021, the Chinese government assisted the Iraqi government with the delivery of the 
new COVID-19 vaccine to Baghdad. China has provided 50,000 doses of vaccine to Iraq. That was 
the first batch of the new COVID-19 vaccines received in Iraq after the outbreak.5945 

On 11 April 2021, the Chinese government delivered the second batch of the COVID-19 vaccines to 
Iraq. Iraq noted that it is willing to keep deepening the cooperation between the two countries in the 
field of national defense and health and work together with China to win the battle against the 
epidemic as soon as possible.5946 

On 22 May 2021, Vice Foreign Minister Ma Zhaoxu announced that China had distributed vaccines 
to developing countries to ease their immediate difficulties. In total, while advancing its own 
vaccination, China had provided vaccine assistance to more than 80 countries.5947 

China has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the intertwined 
health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in Africa and 
small island developing states only in socio-economic sphere. 

Thus, China receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Anastasiya Kirillova 

France: +1 
France has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 3 December 2020, it was reported Agence Française de Développement (AFD) would mobilize 
additional EUR1 billion under the French President’s Choose Africa initiative, with the objective to 
help African micro, small, and medium enterprises, which have been weakened by the huge fallout 
from the COVID-19 pandemic; this decision added on to the initial emergency measures (such as 
deferred repayments and technical assistance), while the amount of money allocated for Choose 
Africa totaled EUR3.5 billion instead of EUR2.5 billion initially planned for 2018-2022.5948 

On 15 December 2020, it was reported AFD provided additional financing (EUR2 million) for 
Pacific Public Health Surveillance Network to help 12 Pacific island countries and territories monitor 
and respond to the Covid-19 pandemic; the project will involve setting up robust public health 

 
5944 In order to support the establishment of a new development paradigm, China will adjust import tariffs on some 

commodities from January 1, 2021, Ministry of Finance (Beijing) 23 December 2020. Access Date: 31 January 2021. 

http://www.gov.cn/zhengce/2020-12/23/content_5572513.htm  

5945 Ambassador Zhang Tao attended the handover ceremony of the new COVID-19 vaccine to Iraq), Embassy of 

People’s Republic of China in the Republic of Iraq (Baghdad) 2 March 2021. Access Date: 3 March 2021. 

http://iq.chineseembassy.org/chn/sghd/t1857880.htm  

5946 Ambassador Zhang Tao attends the handover ceremony of the second batch of COVID-19 vaccines supplied by the 

Chinese government, Embassy of People’s Republic of China in the Republic of Iraq (Baghdad) 11 April 2021. Access 

Date: 17 April 2021. http://iq.chineseembassy.org/chn/sghd/t1868175.htm  

5947 Working Together to Boost International Cooperation Against COVID-19 and Build a Global Community of Health 

for All, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of China (Beijing) 22 May 2021. Access Date: 27 September 2021. 

https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjbxw/t1877916.shtml 

5948 Covid-19: EUR1 billion more for small African businesses, AFD (Paris) 3 December 2020. Access Date: 30 April 2021. 

https://www.afd.fr/en/actualites/covid-19-eu1-billion-more-small-african-businesses  
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surveillance mechanisms and a coherent range of services, accessible to all, to monitor emerging 
diseases.5949 

On 19 December 2020, AFD announced call for innovative proposals by researchers specializing in 
data analysis to address the challenges associated with COVID-19 in Africa; the objective is to 
develop innovative projects to facilitate the production of data that can be used collaboratively, with 
the objective to better understand and respond to the vast range of issues resulting from the Covid 
crisis in Africa.5950 

On 28 December 2020, it was reported that France committed to increase the share of its gross 
domestic product devoted to overseas aid from 0.44 per cent to 0.55 per cent starting in 2022, and to 
consolidate a fund dedicated to project innovation; the aid will be focused on the most vulnerable 
countries and on priority sectors: health, environment and climate, gender equality, education, food 
security, water management, addressing crises and improving respect for human rights.5951 

On 5 March 2021, it was reported that Niger’s authorities with support from international partners 
including AFD had launched a plan to support and restore the education system hit by the COVID-
19 pandemic; the short-term goal of the plan worth more than USD140 million is minimize 
permanent school dropouts of vulnerable students, while the ultimate goal is to ensure education 
continuity.5952 

On 1 April 2021, it was reported France intended to donate approximately EUR6 million to finance 
World Trade Organization technical assistance programs for developing countries and least-
developed countries from 2021 to 2023 aimed at improving participants’ understanding of global 
trade rules and standards, as part of efforts to support a post-COVID-19 economic recovery.5953 

On 28 May 2021, President Emmanuel Macron stated that France would invest in boosting the 
production of Covid-19 vaccines in Africa, to help close a gap in the availability of the shots between 
African and Western nations. France plans to deliver 30 million Covid-19 vaccine doses to Africa by 
year-end, part of a total of more than 100 million doses that the European Union plans to deliver to 
Africa this year.5954 

On 16 July 2021, France and 13 African countries announced the joint AFROSCREEN project. This 
project meets an urgent need for surveillance of the development of SARS-CoV-2 variants and other 
emerging pathogens by bolstering laboratory genomic sequencing capacity. The EUR10 million 
program has two main objectives: 1) to bolster the sequencing capacity of laboratories in 13 African 

 
5949 Emergency support to Pacific island countries to contain COVID-19 and emerging diseases, AFD (Paris) 15 

December 2020. Access Date: 30 April 2021. https://www.afd.fr/en/actualites/emergency-support-pacific-island-

countries-contain-covid-19-and-emerging-diseases  

5950 #DATA4COVID19: The Challenge for Africa, AFD (Paris) 19 December 2020. Access Date: 30 April 2021. 

https://www.afd.fr/en/actualites/data4covid19-challenge-africa  

5951 France commits to a major boost in overseas aid, AFD (Paris) 28 December 2020. Access Date: 30 April 2021. 

https://www.afd.fr/en/actualites/france-commits-major-boost-overseas-aid?origin=/en/actualites  

5952 Niger: restoring an education system hit hard by COVID, AFD (Paris) 5 March 2021. Access Date: 30 April 2021. 

https://www.afd.fr/en/actualites/niger-restoring-education-system-hit-hard-covid  

5953 France contributes approximately EUR6 million to help developing countries deepen trade expertise, WTO 

(Washington, DC) 1 April 2021. Access Date: 30 April 2021. 

https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/pres21_e/pr877_e.htm  

5954 France to help Africa boost Covid-19 vaccine production, Macron says, France 24 (Pretoria) 28 May 2021. Access 

Date: 24 September 2021.  

https://www.france24.com/en/africa/20210528-france-to-help-africa-boost-covid-19-vaccine-production-macron-says 
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countries 2) to monitor patterns of spread by combining this effort with the implementation of 
preventive measures to control and limit the circulation of variants.5955 

On 26 July 2021, French lawmakers have passed a bill pledging to allocate 0.7 per cent of the 
country’s gross national income to official development assistance (ODA) by 2025. The increase 
comes with specific allocation requirements. At least 65 per cent will be given bilaterally and 25 per 
cent must go to 19 priority countries, almost all of which are located in sub-Saharan Africa. The new 
bill also centralizes French ODA around three objectives, including the fight against poverty, 
malnutrition, and global inequality; the promotion of human rights; and the protection of public 
goods.5956 

On 27 July 2021, AFD granted a EUR 300 million contingency loan to the Mauritian government as 
part of the response to the COVID-19 crisis. This is the first time in its history that AFD allocated a 
contingency loan to the Republic of Mauritius. A contingency loan is first and foremost a public 
policy loan with a dual benefit: to provide short-term foreign currency liquidity and, in the longer 
term, to support Mauritius in a programming and technical cooperation framework for a sustainable, 
resilient and low-carbon economic recovery.5957 

On 30 August 2021, it was announced that France would send 10 million doses of COVID-19 
vaccines to Africa over the next three months. The vaccines will be allocated and distributed through 
the African Union’s Vaccine Acquisition Trust (AVAT) and Covax. AVAT is a means of enabling 
group purchases of vaccines by the African Union’s members to help them meet at least 50 percent 
of their needs.5958 

France has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the intertwined 
health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in Africa and 
small island developing states. 

Thus, France receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Pavel Doronin 

Germany: +1 
Germany has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 10 December 2020, the EU and Germany announced their plans to provide a EUR113 million 
joint grant to safeguard the livelihoods of vulnerable workers in the garment and leather export-

 
5955 AFROSCREEN: a COVID-19 response program to boost variant surveillance in 13 African countries, The Research 

Institute for Development (Marseille) 16 July 2021. Access Date: 24 September 2021. https://en.ird.fr/afroscreen-

covid-19-response-program-boost-variant-surveillance-13-african-countries 

5956 France approves massive increase of ODA budget, Devex International Platform (Washington DC) 26 July 2021. 

Access Date: 24 September 2021. https://www.devex.com/news/france-approves-massive-increase-of-oda-budget-

100467 

5957 A loan symbolising France’s commitment to Mauritius, AFD (Paris) 27 July 2021. Access Date: 24 September 2021. 

https://www.afd.fr/en/actualites/loan-symbolizing-frances-commitment-

mauritius?origin=/en/rechercher?query=covid-

19&size=20&from=0&sort=publication_date%2Cdesc&filter[0]=source_k=afd&facetOptions[0]=country_k,size,200&fac

etOptions[1]=thematic_k,size,999&facetOptions[2]=publication_date_month,size,999 

5958 France to donate 10 million vaccines to Africa over three month, AfricaNews (Lyon) 30 August 2021. Access Date: 

24 September 2021. https://www.africanews.com/2021/08/30/france-to-donate-10-million-vaccines-to-africa-over-

three-months/ 
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oriented industries of Bangladesh. Due to the socio-economic consequences of the COVID-19 
pandemic, these workers are at heightened risk of being pushed into poverty.5959 

As of 10 May 2021, the Corporation for International Cooperation GmbH (GIZ) implemented 37 
regional projects in the areas of general health, basic health and non-communicable diseases, worth 
more than EUR386 million, including projects in Africa and small island developing states (SIDS).5960 

As of 10 May 2021, GIZ implemented 49 projects in the area of social infrastructure and services, 
worth about EUR647 million, including projects in Africa and SIDS.5961 

As of 27 September 2021, GIZ implemented 31 regional projects in the areas of general health, basic 
health and non-communicable diseases, worth more than EUR171 million, including projects in 
Africa and SIDS.5962 As well, GIZ implemented 35 projects in the area of social infrastructure and 
services, worth about EUR520 million, including projects in Africa and SIDS.5963 

Germany has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the 
intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in 
Africa and small island developing states. 

Thus, Germany receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Andrey Shelepov 

India: +1 
India has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 21 January 2021, India sent 1.5 million doses of free COVISHIELD vaccines to Myanmar. The 
gift was made in line with the Indian “Neighbourhood First” policy. To India, Myanmar is 
considered to be one of the closest and most important neighbours.5964 

On 7 February 2021, India gifted 500,000 doses of the COVID-19 vaccine to Afghanistan. The 
goodwill gesture described by Afghanistan as “a strong sign of generosity and sincere 
cooperation.”5965 

 
5959 Team Europe: EU and Germany join forces with the Government of Bangladesh to safeguard the livelihoods of 

workers in export-oriented industries, European Commission (Brussels) 10 December 2020. Access Date: 5 May 2021. 

https://ec.europa.eu/international-partnerships/news/team-europe-eu-and-germany-join-forces-government-

bangladesh-safeguard-livelihoods-workers_en 

5960 Project data, GIZ (Berlin) 5 May 2021. Access Date: 10 May 2021. 

https://www.giz.de/projektdaten/index.action?request_locale=en_GB.  

5961 Project data, GIZ (Berlin) 5 May 2021. Access Date: 10 May 2021. 

https://www.giz.de/projektdaten/index.action?request_locale=en_GB. 

5962 Project data, GIZ (Berlin) 5 May 2021. Access Date: 10 May 2021. 

https://www.giz.de/projektdaten/index.action?request_locale=en_GB  

5963 Project data, GIZ (Berlin) 5 May 2021. Access Date: 10 May 2021. 

https://www.giz.de/projektdaten/index.action?request_locale=en_GB 

5964 India's gift of 1.5 million vaccine doses to reach Myanmar on Friday, The Economic Times (Delhi) 21 January 2021. 

Access Date: 14 May 2021. https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation/indias-gift-of-1-5-million-

vaccine-doses-to-reach-myanmar-on-friday/articleshow/80390609.cms 

5965 First batch of Covid-19 vaccine from India arrives in Afghanistan, Livemint (New Delhi) 8 February 2021. Access 

Date: 14 May 2021. https://www.livemint.com/news/india/first-batch-of-covid-19-vaccine-from-india-arrives-in-

afghanistan-11612755483065.html  
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On 19 February 2021, India gifted 100,000 doses of the COVID-19 vaccine to Maldives. The gift 
was made during Indian External Affairs Minister’s two-day tour of Maldives.5966 

On 21 February 2021, India granted 150,000 doses of the COVID-19 vaccine to Mongolia. India was 
the first country to provide the vaccine to its “spiritual neighbour” and partner Mongolia.5967 

On 26 February 2021, India gifted 200,000 doses of the COVID-19 vaccine to Guatemala. India was 
called “the pharmacy of the world” by Guatemala.5968 

On 27 March 2021, India gifted Bangladesh 1.2 million doses of AstraZeneca vaccine. The offering 
was made by the Prime Minister Modi to celebrate its 50th independence anniversary.5969 

On 29 March 2021, it was announced that India gifted 100,000 doses of the vaccine to the Nepal 
Army. The offering was made as a mark of friendship and strong ties between the two countries.5970 

On 30 March 2021, India gifted Fiji 100,000 doses of the AstraZeneca vaccine. The gift was made by 
the Indian government under its Vaccine Friendship initiative.5971 

On 26 August 2021, India signed the agreement to implement the largest-ever infrastructure project 
in the Maldives. The 6.74 km long bridge and causeway link will connect Maldives' capital Male with 
adjoining islands of Villingli, Gulhifalhu and Thilafushi. The project was funded under Indian grant 
of USD100 million.5972 

During the compliance period India assisted several developing countries in socio-economic issues 
and provided help in health sphere. 

Thus, India receives a score of +1. 

Analysts: Anastasiya Kirillova and Irina Popova 

Indonesia: −1 
Indonesia has not complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

 
5966 India gifts 1 lakh doses of Covid-19 vaccine to Maldives, The Daily Star (Dhaka) 20 February 2021. Access Date: 14. 

May 2021. https://www.thedailystar.net/coronavirus-deadly-new-threat/news/india-gifts-1-lakh-doses-covid-19-

vaccine-maldives-2048221  

5967 Mongolia receives first COVID vaccine from India, Montsam (Ulaanbaatar) 22 February 2021. Access Date: 14 May 

2021. https://www.montsame.mn/en/read/254452 

5968 Pharmacy of the World! India gifts to a Central American Nation Guatemala, Canada receives vaccines too, 

Financial Express (Uttar Pradesh) 27 February 2021. Access Date: 14 May 2021. 

https://www.financialexpress.com/lifestyle/health/pharmacy-of-the-world-india-gifts-to-a-central-american-nation-

guatemala-canada-receives-vaccines-too/2203257/  

5969 India's Modi gifts Bangladesh 1.2 million doses of AstraZeneca vaccine, Reuters (Bangladesh) 27 March 2021. 

Access Date: 14.05.2021. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-india-bangladesh-idUSKBN2BJ0KC  

5970 India gifts Nepal Army one lakh doses of Covid-19 vaccine, Livemint (New Delhi) 29 March 2021. Access Date: 14. 

May 2021. https://www.livemint.com/news/india/india-gifts-nepal-army-one-lakh-doses-of-covid-19-vaccine-

11616982078572.html  

5971 India gifts Fiji 100,000 COVID-19 vaccines, ABC (New York) 30 March 2021. Access Date: 14 May2021. 

https://www.abc.net.au/radio-australia/programs/pacificbeat/india-gifts-fiji-covid-19-vaccines/13281612  

5972 India links with Maldives with uber connectivity project, Hindustan Times (Male) 26 August 2021. Access Date: 21 

September 2021. https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/india-links-with-maldives-with-uber-connectivity-

project-101629948921864.html 
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Within the monitoring period, no actions taken by Indonesia to support all developing and least 
developed countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19 
have been detected. 

This might be explained through the fact Indonesia itself became one of the major COVID-19 
related international recipient of aid to cover the needs of its big population. 

Thus, Indonesia receives a score of −1.5973 

Analyst: Pavel Doronin 

Italy: +1 
Italy has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed countries 
as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the 
specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 21 January 2021, Italy announced its intention to provide Ethiopia with EUR500 thousand to 
increase food security, health care amd protection with a focus on the Tigray region suffering from a 
humanitarian crisis.5974 

On 21 May 2021, on the margins of the Global Health Summit Italy has pledged EUR300 million to 
provide equitable access to vaccines in developing countries via COVAX AMC initiative.5975 

Italy has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the intertwined 
health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in Africa and 
small island developing states. 

Thus, Italy receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Andrei Sakharov 

Japan: +1 
Japan has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 2 December 2020, Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA) signed a loan agreement with 
the Government of Morocco to provide a Japanese official development assistance loan of up to 
USD200 million for the COVID-19 response plan, including to promote strengthening of the health 

 
5973 This score of non-compliance was determined after searching the following websites: Portal Informasi Indonesia, 

https://indonesia.go.id/; Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Indonesia, https://kemlu.go.id/portal/en; 

Ministry of Health of the Republic of Indonesia, https://www.kemkes.go.id/index.php?lg=LN02; Ministry of Trade of the 

Republic of Indonesia, https://www.kemendag.go.id/en. 

5974 Etiopia. Contributo della Cooperazione italiana in risposta alla crisi umanitaria nel paese, Ministero degli Affari 

Esteri e della Cooperazione Internazionale (Rome) 22 January 2021. Translation provided by Google Translate. Access 

Date: 15 July 2021. https://www.esteri.it/mae/it/sala_stampa/archivionotizie/comunicati/2021/01/etiopia-contributo-

della-cooperazione-italiana-in-risposta-alla-crisi-umanitaria-nel-paese.html  

5975 L'intervento di apertura del Presidente Draghi al Global Health Summit, Governo Italiano 

Presidenza del Consiglio dei Ministri (Rome) 21 May 2021. Access Date: 15 July 2021. 

https://www.governo.it/node/16920  
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care system, expansion of the social security system, and financial support for micro, small, and 
medium sized enterprises.5976 

On 8 January 2021, JICA signed a loan agreement with the Government of India to provide a 
Japanese official development assistance loan of up to JPY30 billion for the COVID-19 response 
plan to extend budget support for the poor and vulnerable communities and development of policy 
reforms for social protection.5977 

On 16 February 2021, JICA signed a loan agreement with the African Development Fund to provide 
a Japanese official development assistance loan of up to JPY73,601 billion for the purposes of Fund 
replenishment to support growth and contribute to poverty alleviation.5978 

On 24 February 2021, JICA signed a loan agreement with the Government of Mauritius to provide a 
Japanese official development assistance loan of up to JPY30 billion for the COVID-19 response 
plan to strengthen the health care system and social security, and provide financial support for 
economic activities in Mauritius, in order to mitigate the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic.5979 

On 2 March 2021, JICA signed a loan agreement with the Government of Fiji to provide a Japanese 
official development assistance loan of up to JPY10 billion for the COVID-19 response plan to 
contribute to social and economic stability in Fiji that COVID-19 has negatively affected, by 
providing financial support to implement economic and fiscal countermeasures.5980 

On 3 March 2021, JICA signed a loan agreement with the Government of Solomon Islands to 
provide a Japanese official development assistance loan of up to JPY2.5 billion for the COVID-19 
response plan to help carry out infection control, protection and relief of vulnerable groups, and 
economic stimulus measures, through concessional financing to the government of the Solomon 
Islands by co-financing with the Asian Development Bank.5981 

On 4 March 2021, JICA signed a loan agreement with the Government of Papua New Guinea to 
provide a Japanese official development assistance loan of up to JPY30 billion for the COVID-19 
response plan to enhance public financial management, improve subnational health system 
management, and support the government’s COVID-19 emergency response.5982 

 
5976 Signing of Dollar-Denominated Japanese ODA Loan Agreement with Morocco: Contributing to COVID-19 crisis 

response in Morocco through providing budget support, Japan International Cooperation Agency (Tokyo) 03 December 

2020. Access Date: 30 April 2021. https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/press/2020/20201204_41_en.html. 

5977 Signing of Japanese ODA Loan Agreement with India: Budgetary support to contribute to COVID-19 Crisis Response in 

India by supporting the livelihood of poor and vulnerable communities, Japan International Cooperation Agency (Tokyo) 12 

January 2021. Access Date: 30 April 2021. https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/press/2020/20210112_30.html 

5978 Signing of Japanese ODA Loan Agreements with the African Development Fund: Contributing to economic growth 

and poverty alleviation in the least developed countries in Africa, Japan International Cooperation Agency (Tokyo) 18 

February 2021. Access Date: 17 May 2021. https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/press/2020/20210218_42_en.html  

5979 Signing of Japanese ODA Loan Agreement with Mauritius: Supporting COVID-19 crisis response through budget 

support, Japan International Cooperation Agency (Tokyo) 25 February 2021. Access Date: 30 April 2021. 

https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/press/2020/20210225_41_en.html  

5980 Signing of Japanese ODA Loan Agreement with Fiji: Contributing to the COVID-19 crisis response in Fiji through 

provision of budget support, Japan International Cooperation Agency (Tokyo) 3 March 2021. Access Date: 30 April 

2021. https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/press/2020/20210303_11_en.html  

5981 Signing of Japanese ODA Loan Agreement with Solomon Islands: Contributing to the COVID-19 crisis response in 

Solomon Islands through provision of budget support, Japan International Cooperation Agency (Tokyo) 3 March 2021. 

Access Date: 30 April 2021. https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/press/2020/20210303_10_en.html  

5982 Signing of Japanese ODA Loan Agreement with Papua New Guinea: Contributing to the COVID-19 crisis response in 

Papua New Guinea through provision of budget support, JICA (Tokyo) 4 March 2021. Access Date: 30 April 2021. 

https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/press/2020/20210304_10_en.html  
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On 22 February 2021, it was reported by the World Trade Organization that Japan contributed 
USD81,000 to the Enhanced Integrated Framework in 2021 to help least-developed countries use 
trade to combat the economic downturn caused by the COVID-19 pandemic through taking 
advantage of the digitalization of the economy, further integrating into global value chains and 
developing strategies for economic diversification.5983 

On 10 March 2021, it was reported that Japan would provide USD41 million worth aid to 25 Asian and 
Pacific Islands nations to help them build a cold-chain distributions network for COVID-19 
vaccines.5984 Further, on 13 March 2021, it was reported that Japan (along with the United States, 
Australia and India) pledged to provide up to 1 billion vaccine doses to developing countries by the end 
of 2022 through financing vehicles that allow a substantial increase in production capacity in India.5985 

On 5 April 2021, Japan provided funds in the amount of USD2,336,554 to the United Nations 
Office for Project Services for a new project for supporting COVID-19 emergency response in Syria, 
including the increase of the capacities of the national health sector in the provision of life-saving and 
life sustaining services to the populations affected by the ongoing conflict and the COVID-19 
pandemic.5986 

On 15 April 2021, JICA signed a loan agreement with Turkey to provide a Japanese official 
development assistance loan of up to USD300 million for the Rapid Support for micro and small 
enterprises project in order to assist business operations and employment of micro and small 
enterprises that have been affected by the COVID-19 pandemic, and thus contribute to the 
sustainable growth of industries and the Turkish economy.5987 

On 11 May 2021, JICA signed a grant agreement with the Government of Guinea to provide grant 
aid of up to JPY22.27 billion for the Project for Construction of National Institute of Public Health 
in order to construct facilities and install necessary equipment and thus strengthen the capacity for 
diagnostics, surveillance, quality control, training, and research.5988 

On 18 June 2021, JICA signed Private Sector Investment Finance Loan Agreement with Itaú 
Unibanco S.A., a Brazilian private financial institution, to provide financing of USD150 million in 
order to enhance the healthcare sector in Brazil by improving the capacity of private hospitals and 
bolstering the supply capacity of medical equipment and pharmaceutical companies.5989On 28 July 

 
5983 Japan supports EIF to help poorest countries recover from COVID 19, expand trade capacity, WTO (Washington, 

DC) 22 February 2021. Access Date: 30 April 2021. https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/pres21_e/pr872_e.htm  

5984 Japan to give $41 million aid to Asian nations over vaccine supply, The Jakarta Post (Jakarta) 10 March 2021. Access 

Date: 30 April 2021. https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2021/03/09/japan-to-give-41-million-aid-to-asian-nations-

over-vaccine-supply.html  

5985 Leaders of "Quad" agree to aid vaccine delivery to developing nations, Kyodo (Tokyo) 13 March 2021. Access Date: 

30 April 2021. https://english.kyodonews.net/news/2021/03/01a7efa9f9ac-1st-quad-summit-to-focus-on-covid-19-

vaccines-with-eye-on-china.html  

5986 The Government of Japan and UNOPS Support COVID-19 Response in Syria, Reliefweb (New York) 5 April 2021. 

Access Date: 24 September 2021. https://reliefweb.int/report/syrian-arab-republic/government-japan-and-unops-

support-covid-19-response-syria 

5987 Signing of Dollar-Denominated Japanese ODA Loan Agreement with Turkey: Delivering rapid and direct support for 

micro and small enterprises affected by COVID-19, JICA (Tokyo) 21 April 2021. Access Date: 24 September 2021. 

https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/press/2021/20210421_41_en.html  

5988 Signing of Grant Agreement with Guinea: Contributing to the prevention of the spread of infectious diseases 

including COVID-19 and Ebola virus through the development of facilities for inspection, research, and training, JICA 

(Tokyo) 18 May 2021. Access Date: 24 September 2021. 

https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/press/2021/20210518_en_21.html  

5989 Signing of Private Sector Investment Finance (PSIF) Loan Agreement for Brazil’s “Healthcare Sector Enhancement 

Project”: Contributing to COVID-19 response through support to the health and medical sector, JICA (Tokyo) 12 July 

2021. Access Date: 24 September 2021. https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/press/2021/20210712_10e.html  
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2021, JICA signed a loan agreement with the Government of the Dominican Republic in Santo 
Domingo to provide a Japanese official development assistance loan of up to USD200 million for the 
Program to Strengthen Public Policy and Fiscal Management in Response to the Health and 
Economic Crisis Caused by COVID-19 in the Dominican Republic. This program aims to help 
strengthen the efficiency and effectiveness of public policy and fiscal management of the 
Government of the Dominican Republic in response to the health and economic crisis caused by 
COVID-19 through the design and implementation of effective and fiscally responsible policy 
measures.5990 

During the compliance monitoring period, there have been numerous indications of Japan’s taking 
active role in supporting developing countries (including least developed countries, African and small 
island developing states) in overcoming intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19. 

Thus, Japan receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Pavel Doronin 

Korea: +1 
Korea has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 30 November 2020, Korea made a decision to provide USD700,000 in humanitarian assistance to 
Latin American countries affected by Hurricane Iota. Humanitarian assistance is said to be delivered 
to Colombia, Honduras and Nicaragua.5991 

On 18 December 2020, Korea announced its intention to contribute extra funding to the United 
Nations Multi-Partner Trust Fund to help promote human security of residents in the Aral Sea 
region, Uzbekistan. Korea would contribute USD1 million to protect residents from negative 
environmental consequences such as desertification and shortage of drinking water caused by climate 
change.5992 

On 20 January 2021, Korea presented its new official development assistance (ODA) strategy. The 
strategy was presented on the margins of the 36th International Development Cooperation 
Committee. meeting. The country pledged to double the size of ODA by 2030. Next, Korea would 
more actively utilize its competitive advantages such as ICTs and best practices in public 
administration and share them with recipient countries. Also, the strategy implies facilitation of 
public trust by revitalizing participation of private companies in development financing and 
supporting participation of young people in development programs.5993 

 
5990 Signing of Japanese ODA Loan Agreement with Dominican Republic: Supporting the Dominican Republic to 

strengthen public policy and fiscal management in response to the health and economic crisis caused by COVID-19, by 

providing the first budget support in Latin America and the Caribbean Region, JICA (Tokyo) 4 August 2021. Access Date: 

24 September 2021. https://www.jica.go.jp/english/news/press/2021/20210804_41_en.html 

5991 ROK Government to Extend US$700,000 in Humanitarian Assistance to Three Latin American Countries Affected by 

Highest-Category Hurricane Iota, Ministry of Foreign Affairs (Seoul) 30 November 2020. Access Date: 12 May 2021. 

https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m_5676/view.do?seq=321399 

5992 Korea to Contribute 1 Million U.S. Dollars to UN Multi-Pertner Human Security Trust Fund for the Aral Sea for 2 

years, Ministry of Foreign Affairs (Seoul) 18 December 2020. Access Date: 12 May 2021. 

https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m_5676/view.do?seq=321460  

5993 36th Meeting of the International Development Cooperation Committee, Office for Government Policy 

Coordination (Seoul). Access Date: 11 May 2021. https://www.opm.go.kr/opm/news/press-

release.do?mode=view&articleNo=132653  
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On 25 January 2021, Korea and Uzbekistan held an official meeting to discuss measures to 
strengthen bilateral ties. The parties highlighted need to further deepen investment and export 
cooperation, including modernization of Bukhara Oil Refinery and Mubarek Power Plant. Also, the 
parties discussed expansion of cooperation in healthcare and health infrastructure.5994 

On 25 January 2021, Korea’s and Afghanistan’s Foreign Ministers held a telephone conversation on 
key issues of bilateral affairs. The parties agreed that the two countries should work closely together 
in all areas, including political affairs, economy, development and culture. Korea’s representative also 
expressed hope that the intra-Afghan peace negotiations would result in establishment of permanent 
peace in the country.5995 

On 15 March 2021, Korea’s International Cooperation Agency and the United Nations Development 
Programme signed a grant cost-sharing agreement in mine-action field. Korea committed USD10 
million to Cambodia’s Mine Action sector in 2021 – 2025. Funds would be used to reduce dangers 
associated with remaining explosives in Cambodia that affects people’s lives and health.5996 

On 4 February 2021, Korea and Georgia signed a cooperation agreement. The two parties agreed on 
deepening cooperation in air services. The agreement is said to lay institutional foundation for 
operating flights between the two countries5997. 

On 30 March 2021, Korea took part on the Fifth Brussels Conference on humanitarian crisis in Syria. 
The participating countries noted negative impact of COVID-19 pandemic and highlighted the need 
for the international community’s assistance in all spheres. Korea announced its intention to offer 
USD18 million in humanitarian assistance to Syria.5998 

On 13 April 2021, Korea announced its intention to allocate extra funds to support Timor-Leste. 
The country was affected by severe floods; Korea would provide USD100,000 to help the recipient 
in overcoming the disaster’s immediate outcomes.5999 

On 14 April 2021, Korea pledged to provide humanitarian assistance to Saint Vincent and the 
Grenadines. The country announced its intention to allocate USD100,000 to assist the recipient party 
in overcoming the outcomes of La Soufriere Volcano eruption.6000 

On 22 June 2021, Korea and the African Development Bank reached an agreement on building-up a 
joint Energy Investment Network. Korea agreed to invest USD600 million in energy in African 
countries over a period of five years.6001 

 
5994 Korea and Uzbekistan Discusses Ways to Strengthen Sustainable Economic cooperation, Ministry of Economy and Finance 

(Seoul). Access Date: 11 May 2021. https://english.moef.go.kr/pc/selectTbPressCenterDtl.do?boardCd=N0001&seq=5057  

5995 Outcome of Telephone Conversation between Korean and Afghan Ministers of Foreign Affairs, Ministry of Foreign 

Affairs (Seoul), 27 January 2021. Access Date: 11 May 2021. 

https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m_5674/view.do?seq=320554  

5996 Korea Commits $10M to Increase Cambodia’s Mine Clearance and Victim Assistance Efforts in 2021 and Beyond. 

UNDP (Phnom Penn) 15 March 2021. Access Date: 11 May 2021. https://www.kh.undp.org/content/cambodia/en/ 

home/presscenter/pressreleases/2021/korea-commit--10m-to-increase-cambodias-mine-clearance-and-victi.html  

5997 Korea and Georgia Sign Air Services Agreement, Ministry of Foreign Affairs (Seoul) 5 February 2021. Access Date: 11 

May 2021. https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m_5674/view.do?seq=320576  

5998 ROK Government Announces Plan to Contribute US$18 Million in Support of Syrian Refugees, Ministry of Foreign Affairs 

(Seoul) 1 April 2021. Access Date: 11 May 2021. https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m_5676/view.do?seq=321614  

5999 Korea to Provide US$100,000 in Humanitarian Assistance to Timor-Leste Affected by Record Floods, Ministry of Foreign 

Affairs (Seoul) 13 April 2021. Access Date: 11 May 2021. https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m_5676/view.do?seq=321627  

6000 Korea to Provide US$100,000 in Humanitarian Assistance to Saint Vincent and the Grenadines Affected by Eruption 

of La Soufriere Volcano, Ministry of Foreign Affairs (Seoul) 14 April 2021. Access Date: 11 May 2021. 

https://www.mofa.go.kr/eng/brd/m_5676/view.do?seq=321632  
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On 27 August 2021, Korea and the Inter-American Development Bank reached an agreement on 
renewing the agreement under the Economic Development Cooperation Fund Co Financing Facility 
for Latin America and the Caribbean. Under the new scheme, Korea would donate USD500 million 
till 2025.6002 

Korea has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the intertwined 
health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in Africa and 
small island developing states. 

Thus, Korea receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Alexander Ignatov 

Mexico: +1 
Mexico has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 12 December 2020, Mexican Army and Air Force transfer more than 15 tons of humanitarian aid 
to Honduras.6003 

On 22 December 2020, at the request of the Community of Latin American and Caribbean States, 
the Government of Mexico delivered humanitarian aid to Chiapas, Tabasco, Guatemala and 
Honduras. Humanitarian aid was divided as follows: 150 tons for Chiapas and Tabasco; 21 tons for 
Guatemala; and 26.5 tons for Honduras.6004 

On 11 January 2021, the governments of Mexico, El Salvador, Guatemala and Honduras presented a 
Joint Declaration on the integral management of migratory processes in the region. Declaration 
reaffirms the commitment of the four countries to jointly address the migratory phenomenon in all 
its dimensions, especially the challenges related to irregular and massive migration, security, the 
comprehensive fight against the smuggling of migrants and human trafficking. guaranteeing 
unrestricted respect for the human rights of migrants in all phases of the migration cycle. Likewise, it 
expresses the concern of governments about the exposure of irregular migrants to situations of high 
risk to their health and life, particularly during the health crisis derived from the COVID-19 
pandemic.6005 

On 4 May 2021, the President of the Republic of Guatemala, Alejandro Giammattei Falla, made an 
official visit to Mexico. The heads of State and their delegates held a meeting in which they addressed 

 
6001 Korea to Launch Korea-Africa Energy Investment Framework, the Ministry of Economy and Finance (Sejong-Si) 22 

June 2021. Access Date: 27 September 2021. 

https://english.moef.go.kr/pc/selectTbPressCenterDtl.do?boardCd=N0001&seq=5157  

6002 Korea and IDB Agree to Expand Joint Fund for LAC] Development, the Ministry of Economy and Finance of the 

Republic of Korea (Seoul) 27 August 2021. Access Date: 27 September 2021. 

https://english.moef.go.kr/pc/selectTbPressCenterDtl.do?boardCd=N0001&seq=5203  

6003 El Ejército y Fuerza Aérea Mexicanos trasladan más de 15 toneladas de ayuda humanitaria a la República de 

Honduras, Mexican Government 20 December 2020. Access Date: 12 May 2021. https://www.gob.mx/sre/prensa/el-

ejercito-y-fuerza-aerea-mexicanos-trasladan-mas-de-15-toneladas-de-ayuda-humanitaria-a-la-republica-de-honduras  

6004 Por llamado de la Celac, el Gobierno de México gestiona ayuda humanitaria a Chiapas, Tabasco, Guatemala y 

Honduras, Mexican Government 22 December 2020. Access Date: 12 May 2021. https://www.gob.mx/sre/prensa/por-

llamado-de-la-celac-el-gobierno-de-mexico-gestiona-ayuda-humanitaria-a-chiapas-tabasco-guatemala-y-honduras  

6005 México, El Salvador, Guatemala Y Honduras presentan declaración conjunta sobre la gestión integral de los 

procesos migratorios en la region, Mexican Government 11 January 2021. Access Date: 12 May 2021. 

https://www.gob.mx/sre/prensa/mexico-el-salvador-guatemala-y-honduras-presentan-declaracion-conjunta-sobre-la-

gestion-integral-de-los-procesos-migratorios-en-la-region?state=published  
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the main topics of interest on the agenda and confirmed the solid level of understanding and 
fraternity between both countries. They agreed to promote greater commercial exchange, through the 
modernization of the customs infrastructure and the reduction of tariff and non-tariff barriers, as 
well as promoting the attraction of investment and the promotion of tourism between both 
countries.6006 

On 24 June 2021, Mexico donated 400,800 doses of COVID-19 vaccines and three tons of medical 
supplies to Guatemala, El Salvador and Honduras.6007 

During the compliance period Mexico assisted several developing countries in socio-economic issues 
and provided help in health sphere. 

Thus, Mexico receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Irina Popova 

Russia: +1 
Russia has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

From 14 to 25 December 2020, Rosatom, a state-owned energy corporation, conducted an intensive 
workshop for specialists in nuclear energy from Egypt. The course was dedicated to nuances of 
practical exploitation of water-waer energetic reactor-type nuclear reactors that are Russia’s know-
how. Egypt remains the only country in the region that possess at least one Generation III reactor. 
Egypt’s El Dabaa Nuclear Power Plant is said to be completed by 2026 with Russia’s Rosatom as the 
reactor supplier.6008 

On 15 December 2020, Russia’s Bank for Development and Foreign Economic Affairs, joint-stock 
company “Gazprombank” and JSC “Uzbekneftegaz” concluded several cooperation agreements. 
Trilateral agreements cover development of oil and gas industry in Uzbekistan.6009 

On 17 December 2020, the Government of Russia approved the decision to allow a credit of USD1 
billion to Belarus. The debtor would receive the sum divided into two tranches – USD500 million in 
2020 and USD500 million in 2021. The purpose of the credit is said to pay off previously granted 
loans of Belarus to Russia and the Eurasian Fund for Stabilization and Development.6010 

 
6006 Comunicado conjunto México-Guatemala, Mexican Government (Mexico City) 4 May 2021. Access Date: 12 May 

2021. https://www.gob.mx/presidencia/prensa/comunicado-conjunto-mexico-guatemala-271457  

6007 Mexico donates 400,800 doses of COVID-19 vaccines and three tons of medical supplies to Guatemala, El Salvador 

and Honduras, Government of Mexico (Mexico City) 22 March 2021. Translation provided by Google Translate. Access 

Date: 21 September 2021. https://www.gob.mx/sre/prensa/mexico-donates-400-800-doses-of-covid-19-vaccines-and-

three-tons-of-medical-supplies-to-guatemala-el-salvador-and-honduras 

6008 Rosatom to Organize a Workshop on VVER-type Technologies for Egyptian Counterparts, Rosatom (Moscow) 25 

December 2020. Access Date: 7 May 2021. https://rosatom.ru/journalist/news/rosatom-provel-obuchenie-po-

tekhnologii-vver-dlya-predstaviteley-obrazovatelnykh-organizatsiy-i-regu/  

6009 VEB to support Russian export to facilitate development of oil and gas industry in Uzbekistan, AK&M Information 

Agency (Moscow) 15 December 2020. Access Date: 7 May 2021. https://www.akm.ru/press/ 

gruppa_veb_rf_podderzhit_eksport_rossiyskikh_kompaniy_dlya_proektov_neftegazovogo_sektora_respubliki/  

6010 Government Executive Order №3379-p 17 December 2020 ‘Agreement between the Government of Russian 

Federation and the Government of the Republic of Belarus on allowing the state financial loan, Official Web-Portal of 

Laws of the Russian Federation (Moscow) 17 December 2020. Access Date: 7 May 2021. 

http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202012210072 
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On 22 January 2021, Gazprom, a state-owned mining company, established a sub-company in 
Mongolia. “Gazoprovod Soyuz Vostok” will conduct front end engineering design works and 
feasibility study for “Soyuz Vostok” natural gas pipeline project that would connect Russia’s natural 
gas deposits with end consumers in China.6011 

On 28 April 2021, Russia has announced its intention to send a large shipment of medical aid to 
India to support the local authorities amid growing number of COVID-19 – infected patients. The 
shipment includes oxygen concentrators and anti-COVID medicines. The shipment was said to be 
delivered with a charter flight under the EMERCOM supervision.6012 

On 27 May 2021, Human Vaccine LLC, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Russian Direct Investment 
Fund announces the signing of an agreement for the supply of 220 million doses of two-dose 
Sputnik V Russian COVID-19 vaccine with the United Nations International Children's Emergency 
Fund. This amount is sufficient to vaccinate 110 million people.6013 

On 28 May 2021, Minister of Health Mikhail Murashko visited Uzbekistan. The parties discussed 
bilateral cooperation in healthcare. On the meeting’s margins the two countries signed an agreement 
on opening of a branch department of the Pirogov Russian National Research Medical University in 
Uzbekistan.6014 

On 30 June 2021, Minister Murashko took part in the Shanghai Cooperation Organization’s meeting 
on health-related issues of multilateral cooperation. The participants adopted the Roadmap on 
cooperation in healthcare for 2022 – 2024 and issued a joint communique.6015 

On 17 July 2021, the Russian Direct Investment Fund and the Serum Institute of India (SII) have 
reached an agreement on production of the Russian COVID-19 vaccine Sputnik V. SII plans to 
produce more than 300 million doses annually starting from September 2021.6016 

On 19 August 2021, Minister Murashko had a meeting with Carla Vizzotti, the Minister of Health of 
Argentina. The parties discussed issues related to bilateral cooperation in health, including the joint 
response to the COVID-19 pandemic.6017 

 
6011 “Gazoprovod Soyuz Vostok” Company was established in Mongolia, Gazprom (Russia) 22 January 2021. Access 

Date: 7 May 2021. https://www.gazprom.ru/press/news/2021/january/article522596/  

6012 Concerning Emergency Medical Aid Shipment for the Republic of India, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian 

Federation (Moscow) 28 April 2021. Access Date: 7 May 2021. https://www.mid.ru/ru/foreign_policy/news/-

/asset_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/4715108 

6013 RDIF and UNICEF sign Sputnik V vaccine supply agreement, the Russian Direct Investment Fund (Moscow) 27 May 

2021. Access Date: 22 September 2021. https://rdif.ru/Eng_fullNews/6854/  

6014 A delegation of the Ministry of Health of Russia headed by the Minister of Health of the Russian Federation arrived 

in Uzbekistan on a working visit, the Ministry of Health of the Russian Federation (Moscow) 28 May 2021. Translation 

provided by the analyst. Access Date: 22 September 2021. https://minzdrav.gov.ru/news/2021/05/28/16719-

delegatsiya-minzdrava-rossii-vo-glave-s-ministrom-zdravoohraneniya-rf-pribyla-v-uzbekistan-s-rabochim-vizitom   

6015 Mikhail Murashko took part in the Meeting of SCO Health Ministers, the Ministry of Health of the Russian 

Federation (Moscow) 30 June 2021. Translation provided by the analyst. Access Date: 22 September 2021. 

https://minzdrav.gov.ru/news/2021/06/30/16914-mihail-murashko-prinyal-uchastie-v-soveschanii-ministrov-

zdravoohraneniya-shos  

6016 RDIF and Serum Institute of India, the world’s largest vaccine manufacturer by volume, to start production of 

Sputnik vaccine at Company’s facilities in September, the Russian Direct Investments Fund (Moscow) 13 July 2021. 

Access Date: 22 September 2021. https://rdif.ru/Eng_fullNews/6934/  

6017 Mikhail Murashko met with the Minister of Health of Argentina, who highly appreciated the Russian Sputnik V 

vaccine, the Ministry of Health of the Russian Federation (Moscow) 19 August 2021. Translation provided by the 

analyst. Access Date: 22 September 2021. https://minzdrav.gov.ru/news/2021/08/19/17188-mihail-murashko-

vstretilsya-s-ministrom-zdravoohraneniya-argentiny-kotoraya-vysoko-otsenila-rossiyskuyu-vaktsinu-sputnik-v  
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Russia has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the intertwined 
health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in Africa and 
small island developing states. 

Thus, Russia receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Alexander Ignatov 

Saudi Arabia: +1 
Saudi Arabia has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 4 December 2020, it was reported that King Salman Humanitarian Aid and Relief Center (KSrelief) 
signed a memorandum of cooperation with the Global Alliance for Vaccines and Immunizations, 
according to which some of the winners of the Gamers Without Borders tournament, organized by the 
Saudi Arabian Federation for Electronic and Intellectual Sports (SAFEIS), will donate a sum amounting 
to USD1,339,500 to help children worldwide face the coronavirus pandemic through preventive and 
awareness-raising programs; it was further reported that KSrelief had already signed an agreement with 
SAFEIS to allocate the donation funds resulting from the organization of the Gamers Without Borders 
tournament, which amounted to USD10 million, to international organizations and bodies concerned 
with combating COVID-19 worldwide.6018 

On 7 February 2021, it was reported that KSrelief jointly with the WHO had launched a joint aid 
program for Yemen worth USD20.5 million, which would support the delivery of essential health 
service, as well as projects on COVID-19 preparedness and response, nutrition, water and 
environmental sanitation services in addition to operational budgets and training of personnel to 
provide medical services.6019 

On 16 February 2021, it was reported that KSrelief had delivered a sixth batch of medical aid to the 
Palestinian health ministry, which included medicines, equipment and other medical supplies to help 
limit the spread of COVID-19.6020 

On 20 February 2021, it was reported that KSrelief had begun distributing food aid to families badly 
hit by the coronavirus pandemic in South Africa.6021 

On 29 March 2021, it was reported that Saudi Arabia’s King Salman had directed KSrelief to aid 
Jordan with liquid oxygen supplies, oxygen cylinders and regulators, as well as digital intravenous 
pumps and other related devices and supplies to help combat the COVID-19 pandemic.6022 

On 6 April 2021, it was reported that KSrelief had organized a training course for health practitioners 
at COVID-19 isolation units in Aden, Yemen, in cooperation with the Yemeni Ministry of Public 

 
6018 Saudi Arabia's KSrelief, GAVI to raise COVID-19 awareness among children, Arab News (Riyadh) 4 December 2020. 

Access Date: 30 April 2021. https://www.arabnews.com/node/1772216/saudi-arabia  

6019 Saudi aid agency, WHO join hands to improve Yemen’s public health system, Arab News (Riyadh) 7 February 2021. 

Access Date: 30 April 2021. https://www.arabnews.com/node/1805056/saudi-arabia  

6020 KSrelief sends 6th batch of Saudi medical aid to help Palestinians battle COVID pandemic, Arab News (Riyadh) 16 

February 2021. Access Date: 30 April 2021. https://www.arabnews.com/node/1810016/saudi-arabia  

6021 Saudi aid agency helps affected families in South Africa, Arab News (Riyadh) 16 February 2021. Access Date: 30 

April 2021. https://www.arabnews.com/node/1812361/saudi-arabia  

6022 Saudi Arabia’s King Salman directs KSrelief to aid Jordan with oxygen supplies, Arab News (Riyadh) 29 March 2021. 

Access Date: 30 April 2021. https://www.arabnews.com/node/1833946/saudi-arabia  
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Health and Population and the WHO, to highlight the skills and knowledge in dealing with the 
COVID-19 cases.6023 

On 20 April 2021, it was reported that Yemen started the first round of its COVID-19 inoculation 
campaign with support from KSrelief, the World Health Organization and the United Nations 
Children’s Emergency Fund.6024 

On 21 April 2021, it was reported that KSrelief had delivered a special medical aid package worth 
USD1,5 million to help combat the COVID-19 in Pakistan.6025 

On 18 May 2021, Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman stated that Saudi Arabia would support 
African countries with investments and loans worth about USD1 billion to help their economies 
recover from the COVID-19 pandemic.6026 

On 30 June 2021, KSrelief stated at the G20 Ministerial Event that Saudi Arabia was ready to 
become a regional hub for the production of COVID-19 vaccines and other medicines and supplies, 
as well as for logistics activities. According to Dr. Al Rabeeah, regional production of COVID-19 
vaccines and other medicines and supplies would not only ensure vaccine availability, but also create 
job opportunities and boost the ability of regional health care systems to control their own vaccine 
distribution and delivery.6027 

On 5 August 2021, it was reported that the World Health Organization (WHO) was partnering with 
the King Salman Centre for Humanitarian Aid and Relief in the fight against COVID-19 in Yemen. 
Through this partnership, and in coordination with local authorities, the WHO has been enabling 
rapid detection and response to COVID-19 cases through the Emergency Operations Centres, which 
represent a platform for an integrated, multisectoral coordination system at central and governorate 
levels across the country.6028 

On 2 September 2021, KSrelief delivered a variety of medical aid items to Mali to combat the 
COVID-19 virus there. This aid is strong evidence of the deep ties between the two countries, and 
delivered the appreciation of Mali’s government to Saudi Arabia, represented by KSrelief, for the 
aid.6029 

 
6023 KSrelief holds training course for health practitioners in COVID-19 in Aden, Saudi Gazette (Riyadh) 6 April 2021. 

Access Date: 30 April 2021. https://saudigazette.com.sa/article/605249/SAUDI-ARABIA/KSrelief-holds-training-course-

for-health-practitioners-in-COVID-19-in-Aden  

6024 Yemen launches first round of COVID-19 vaccination campaign, Arab News (Riyadh) 20 April 2021. Access Date: 30 

April 2021. https://www.arabnews.com/node/1846141/middle-east  

6025 Saudi aid agency delivers $1.5 million medical aid package to Pakistan, Arab News (Riyadh) 21 April 2021. Access 

Date: 30 April 2021. https://www.arabnews.com/node/1846726/saudi-arabia  

6026 Saudi to invest $1 bln to support Africa's post-pandemic recovery, Reuters (London) 18 May 2021. Access Date: 24 

September 2021. https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/saudi-arabia-invest-1-bln-support-africas-post-

pandemic-recovery-2021-2021-05-18/ 

6027 Dr. Al Rabeeah Affirms the Kingdom’s Readiness to Become a Regional Hub for the Production of COVID-19 

Vaccines to Support the Global Supply Chain for Countries in Need, KSrelief (Riyadh) 30 June 2021. Translation provided 

by Google Translate. Access Date: 24 September 2021. https://www.ksrelief.org/Pages/NewsDetails/329a19a5-5f9d-

441f-8436-d84136e25cb5  

6028 KSrelief partners with WHO to save lives from COVID-19, WHO (Geneva) 5 August 2021. Access Date: 24 September 

2021. http://www.emro.who.int/yemen/news/ksrelief-partners-with-who-to-save-lives-from-covid-

19.html?format=html 

6029 KSrelief Delivers COVID-19 Medical Support to Mali, KSrelief (Riyadh) 2 September 2021. Translation provided by 

Google Translate. Access Date: 24 September 2021. https://www.ksrelief.org/Pages/NewsDetails/d9e0e350-1fad-46c6-

9089-156f363c2013 
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During the compliance monitoring period, there have been numerous indications of Saudi Arabia’s 
taking active role in supporting developing countries in overcoming intertwined health, economic, 
and social effects of COVID-19. 

Thus, Saudi Arabia receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Pavel Doronin 

South Africa: 0 
South Africa has partially complied with the commitment to support all developing and least 
developed countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, 
recognizing the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

From 25 to 26 November 2020, the Department of Trade, Industry and Competition hosted a virtual 
meeting with counterparts from Ethiopia. The objective of the meeting was to bolster bilateral 
economic cooperation including trade and investments.6030 

On 25 November 2020, Department of Trade, Industry and Competition held a meeting with Chili’s 
Chamber of Industry, Commerce and Tourism on trade opportunities. The meeting was said to set a 
basis for potential partnerships between the two countries’ businesses.6031 

On 4 December 2020, South Africa donated electoral material to the Central African Republic (CAR). 
The donation is aimed at assisting the National Elections Authority of the CAR with the Presidential 
and Legislative elections later in December 2020.6032 

On 5 December 2020, the leaders of African Union countries held the 13th Extraordinary session on 
trade matters. The meeting was chaired by President Cyril Ramaphosa. The session was dedicated to 
the kickstart of the African Continental Free Trade Area signed in 2018. The agreement was agreed 
to come into force on 1 January 2021. The summit itself concentrated on the legal instruments that 
would facilitate the area’s operation.6033 

On 12 January 2021, South Africa and Algeria held a bilateral ministerial working meeting. The 
parties discussed issues of international cooperation including fostering enabling environment for the 
private sector to do business and economic ties in general.6034 

On 23 July 2021, Minister of Higher Education Science and Innovation Dr. Blade Nzimande 
presented the negotiation results between Biovac (47.5 per cent owned by the State) and Pfizer-
Biotech. The parties agreed on giving Biotech the right to produce the Pfizer COVID-19 vaccine that 

 
6030 South Africa and Ethiopia to Host Virtual Trade Investment Seminar, Department of Trade, Industry and 

Competition Republic of South Africa (Pretoria) 24 November 2020. Access Date: 12 May 2021. 

http://www.thedtic.gov.za/south-africa-and-ethiopia-to-host-virtual-trade-investment-seminar/  

6031 South Africa and Chile to Host Trade Opportunities Webinar, Department of Trade, Industry and Competition 

Republic of South Africa (Pretoria) 24 November 2020. Access Date: 12 May 2021. http://www.thedtic.gov.za/south-

africa-and-chile-to-host-trade-opportunities-webinar/  

6032 South Africa donates electoral material to the Central African Republic, Department of International Relations and 

Cooperation Republic of South Africa (Pretoria) 4 December 2020. Access Date: 12 May 2021. 

http://www.dirco.gov.za/docs/2020/car1204.htm  

6033 Thirteen Extra Ordinary Session on the AfCFTA: The Assembly of the Union Adopts Decision on the Start of Trading, 

African Union (Addis Ababa) 5 December 2020. Access Date: 12 May 2021. 

https://au.int/sites/default/files/pressreleases/39731-pr-pr_156_-_13th_extraordinary_session_on_afcfta.pdf  

6034 Joint Communique of the Occasion of the Working Visit by H.E. Mr Sabri Boukadoum, Minister of Foreign Affairs of 

the People’s Republic of Algeria, 12 January 2021, Department of International Relations and Cooperation Republic of 

South Africa (Pretoria) 12 January 2021. Access Date: 12 May 2021. http://www.dirco.gov.za/docs/2021/alge0112.pdf  
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includes on-site development and equipment installation activities. The produced vaccine would be 
distributed within the African Union.6035 

South Africa has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the 
intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in 
Africa and small island developing states, but the country’s assistance was limited to health-related 
issues. 

Thus, South Africa receives a score of 0. 

Analyst: Alexander Ignatov 

Turkey: +1 
Turkey has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 13 January 2021, the Cooperation and Coordination Agency (TIKA) delivered medical devices to 
support the Muslim Free Hospital in Myanmar’s capital Naypyidaw.6036 

On 19 January 2021, it was reported that TIKA delivered medical devices to support the University 
Hospital in Tunisia’s city of Medenine.6037 

On 22 March 2021, it was reported that TIKA had implemented several projects in order to combat 
COVID-19 in the region of Northern Syria; the projects included setting up four cleaning supplies 
production workshop and a mask production workshop in order to contribute to the fight against the 
pandemic.6038 

On 19 April 2021, it was reported that TIKA donated a drug delivery vehicle to a First Aid Center in 
Libya’s town of Ghadames as part of the scheme to support healthcare development in the 
country.6039 

On 14 April 2021, it was reported that the Palestine-Turkey Friendship Hospital, built by TİKA in 
the Gaza Strip, greatly reduced the burden on the health sector due to the COVID-19 pandemic. The 
Palestine-Turkey Friendship Hospital was transferred to Palestinian authorities on 30 March 2020 
upon the instructions of President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan in order to contribute to the fight against 
COVID-19. More than 3,500 COVID-19 patients have been treated in the hospital since then.6040 

 
6035 Minister Blade Nzimande congratulates Biovac for appointment to manufacture and distribute Pfizer-Biontech 

Covid-19 vaccine doses within Africa, South Africa Government (Pretoria) 23 July 2021. Access Date: 27 September 

2021. https://www.gov.za/speeches/minister-blade-nzimande-congratulates-biovac-appointment-manufacture-and-

distribute-pfizer  

6036 TİKA Supports a Hospital in Myanmar, TIKA (Ankara) 13 January 2021. Access Date: 30 April 2021. 

http://www.tika.gov.tr/en/news/tika_supports_a_hospital_in_myanmar-60758  

6037 TİKA Supports the University Hospital in Tunisia, TIKA (Ankara) 19 January 2021. Access Date: 30 April 2021. 

http://www.tika.gov.tr/en/news/tika_supports_the_university_hospital_in_tunisia-60898  

6038 TİKA Supports the Fight against COVID19 Pandemic in Northern Syria, TIKA (Ankara) 22 March 2021. Access Date: 30 April 

2021. http://www.tika.gov.tr/en/news/tika_supports_the_fight_against_covid19_pandemic_in_northern_syria-61441  

6039 Turkey Provides Healthcare Support for Libya, TIKA (Ankara) 19 April 2021. Access Date: 30 April 2021. 

http://www.tika.gov.tr/en/news/turkey_provides_healthcare_support_for_libya-61868  

6040The Hospital Built by TİKA Reduces the Burden of COVID19 in Gaza, Reliefweb (New York) 14 April 2021. Access 

Date: 24 September 2021. https://reliefweb.int/report/occupied-palestinian-territory/hospital-built-t-ka-reduces-

burden-covid19-gaza  
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On 28 July 2021, TİKA held the Introduction to Emergency Response Training for Gambian 
healthcare providers in cooperation with the Ministries of Health of the Republic of Turkey and The 
Gambia, as part of the Emergency Medicine Capacity Building Program (ATKAP).6041 

On 28 July 2021, it was reported that the remote training program “Methods to Combat COVID-19” 
which was organized by TİKA in cooperation with the Association for Health and Civilization and 
the Ministry of Public Health of Afghanistan with the participation of 22 Afghan healthcare 
providers, was completed. Throughout the training program, trainers shared their extensive 
knowledge and experience on the causes of COVID-19, the way it has spread over time, its clinical 
features and radiological manifestations, and practices in our country regarding the diagnosis process, 
the treatment of adult and pediatric patients, intensive care practices, prevention methods, contact 
tracing, and hospital management during the pandemic.6042 

On 9 September 2021, it was reported that under the ATKAP, TİKA, organized “Methods of 
Combating Covid-19” distance education program for El Salvadoran healthcare personnel in 
cooperation with the El Salvador Agency for International Cooperation and Health and Civilization 
Association.6043 

Turkey has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the 
intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in 
Africa and small island developing states. 

Thus, Turkey receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Pavel Doronin 

United Kingdom: +1 
The UK has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least developed 
countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing 
the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 30 November 2020, the Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office launched the project 
called Supporting COVID Response in the Greater Mekong Sub-region through Health Systems 
Strengthening. The project worth GBP4.8 million will provide support on strengthening heath 
systems in Cambodia, Laos, Myanmar and Vietnam to prevent, detect and control the threat of 
COVID-19, and will also involve Thailand in regional initiatives.6044 

On 1 February 2021, the Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office launched a one-year 
programme funding the World Bank to analyze, document and disseminate Brazil’s successful 
experience with the emergency benefit to protect vulnerable populations from the economic impacts 
of the COVID-19 pandemic. Brazil’s emergency cash transfer programme had been one of the 

 
6041 TİKA Contributes to Increasing the Emergency Medicine Capacity of The Gambia, TIKA (Ankara) 28 July 2021. Access 

Date: 24 September 2021. 

https://www.tika.gov.tr/en/news/tika_contributes_to_increasing_the_emergency_medicine_capacity_of_the_gambia-

64702 

6042 TİKA Supports Afghanistan’s Fight against the Pandemic, Reliefweb (New York) 28 July 2021. Access Date: 24 

September 2021. https://reliefweb.int/report/afghanistan/t-ka-supports-afghanistan-s-fight-against-pandemic 

6043 Covid-19 Training for El Salvador Health Personnel, TIKA (Ankara) 9 September 2021. Access Date: 24 September 

2021. 

https://www.tika.gov.tr/en/news/covid_19_training_for_el_salvador_health_personnel-65341 

6044 Supporting COVID Response in the Greater Mekong Sub-region through Health Systems Strengthening, UK 

Development Tracker (London) 30 November 2020. Access Date: 5 May 2021. 

https://devtracker.fcdo.gov.uk/projects/GB-GOV-1-301205  
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largest and most rapidly deployed social protection programs in the world, helping 67 million 
informal workers. Sharing these learnings through this project meets a demand from poorer 
countries seeking advice on how to improve their social protection policies at speed and during a 
crisis.6045 

On 8 March 2021, the Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office launched the project on 
New technologies for global health delivered by Product Development Partnerships. The project 
budget is GBP51 million. It is focused on neglected tropical diseases, diseases of emerging resistance 
and diseases of epidemic potential, and will support the development of new products such as drugs, 
diagnostics and insecticides for targeted diseases.6046 

On 19 March 2021, the Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office launched its Core 
Funding to the World Health Organization (WHO) 2020-2024 project. The UK will provide 
GBP340 million of core funding to the WHO for its 13th General Programme of Work which aims 
to provide Universal Health Coverage to 1 billion more people, protect them from health 
emergencies and enable to live healthier lives.6047 

On 11 June 2021, Prime Minister Boris Johnson announced the UK will donate 100 million surplus 
COVID-19 vaccines to other countries within a year. 80 million vaccines will go through COVAX 
and 20 million will be donated bilaterally. 5 million of these will be donated by the end of September 
2021 and 30 million – by the end of 2021.6048 

The United Kingdom has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face 
the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific 
challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

Thus, the United Kingdom receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Andrey Shelepov 

United States: +1 
The United States has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least 
developed countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, 
recognizing the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 19 March 2021, the USAID announced the award of USD9.2 million to the Coalition for 
Disaster Resilient Infrastructure (CDRI). The CDRI, launched by India in 2019 is a global climate 
initiative involving the private sector, governments, and multilateral agencies aimed at fostering 
disaster and climate resilient infrastructure.6049 

On 12 April 2021, the USAID launched the Transformational Strategies for Farm Output Risk 
Mitigation (TRANSFORM) project. This five-year, USD33 million project, is aiming to mobilize 

 
6045 Sharing lessons learned from Brazil’s Social Protection response to COVID-19, UK Development Tracker 16 March 

2021. Access Date: 5 May 2021. https://devtracker.fcdo.gov.uk/projects/GB-GOV-1-301301 

6046 New technologies for global health delivered by Product Development Partnerships, UK Development Tracker 

(London) 12 April 2021. Access Date: 5 May 2021. https://devtracker.fcdo.gov.uk/projects/GB-GOV-1-301067 

6047 Core Funding to the World Health Organisation WHO 2020-2024, UK Development Tracker (London) 29 March 

2021. Access Date: 5 May 2021. https://devtracker.fcdo.gov.uk/projects/GB-GOV-1-300935 

6048 The sharing of 100 million doses of the Covid-19 vaccines with countries in need, UK Development Tracker 

(London) 11 June 2021. Access Date: 27 September 2021. https://devtracker.fcdo.gov.uk/projects/GB-GOV-1-

301364/summary 

6049 United States Promotes Climate Resilient Infrastructure with $9.2 Million Commitment, USAID (Washington DC) 12 

April 2021. Access Date: 14 May 2021. https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/mar-19-2021-united-

states-promotes-climate-resilient-infrastructure-92-million 
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private sector innovation to address emerging infectious diseases and antimicrobial resistance in animal 
production value chains in Asia and Africa. TRANSFORM is designed to engage global market actors 
“to develop, test, and scale innovative solutions that sustainably improve animal health, strengthen 
production systems in animal agriculture value chains, and enhance global health security.”6050 

On 26 April 2021, the USAID launched two new projects aimed at assisting Vietnam in tackling the 
climate crisis. The USD36 million Sustainable Forest Management project is to focus on forest 
conservation, while the USD38 million Biodiversity Conservation project is aims to “protect critical 
ecosystems to build resilience against the impacts of climate change, maintain and increase forest 
quality, and protect and stabilize wildlife populations.”6051 

On 27 April 2021, Vice President Kamala Harris announced the distribution of USD310 million 
including USD255 million in assistance to El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras, including the 
refugees and vulnerable migrants in the region. The assistance includes approximately USD104 
million from the Department of State, USD125 million from the USAID, and USD26 million from 
the Department of Defense. The aid is targeting food security, healthcare, childcare, sanitation, and 
economic recovery from the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic in the region.6052 

On 28 April 2021, the US deployed emergency COVID-19 relief shipments to India. The shipment, 
delivered by air, included 440 oxygen cylinders and regulators, 960,000 Rapid Diagnostic Tests, and 
100,000 masks to help prevent the spread of COVID-19.6053 

On 5 May 2021, the USAID Administrator Samantha Power announced the transfer of USD300 
million to UNICEF aimed at improving the quality of life of women and children across such areas 
as healthcare, education, water and sanitation, hygiene, youth engagement, as well as child protection. 
This grant supplements the United States USD134 million annual contribution to UNICEF, as well 
as USAID’s USD61 million investment in 2020 in urgent work to prevent, respond to, and mitigate 
the secondary impacts of COVID-19.6054 

On 25 September 2021, the United States Agency for International Development Administrator 
Samantha Power announced the allocation of USD297 million for “humanitarian assistance to 
provide urgently needed food assistance, health care, water, and psychosocial support to address 
urgent humanitarian needs around the world caused by the devastating COVID-19 pandemic.” This 
new funding includes USD108 million for the efforts to provide health assistance in Syria; USD96 
million to support global programs on health, humanitarian protection, and food security; USD34 

 
6050 USAID Engages Private Sector in Global Health Security Efforts, USAID (Washington DC) 12 April 2021. Access Date: 

14 May 2021. https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/apr-1-2021-usaid-engages-private-sector-

global-health-security-efforts 

6051 USAID Launches Two Projects Worth $74 Million to Help Vietnam Address the Climate Crisis, USAID (Washington 

DC) 26 April 2021. Access Date: 14 May 2021.https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/apr-26-2021-

usaid-launches-two-projects-worth-74-million-help-vietnam-address-climate-crisis 

6052 United States Announces Increased Assistance for the People of El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras, USAID 

(Washington DC) 27 April 2021. Access Date: 14 May 2021. https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-

releases/apr-27-2021-united-states-announces-increased-assistance-people-of-el-salvador-guatemala-honduras 

6053 United States Airlifts Emergency Supplies to help India Address Deadly Second Wave of COVID-19 Pandemic, USAID 

(Washington DC) 28 April 2021. Access Date: 14 May 2021. https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/apr-

28-2021-united-states-airlifts-emergency-supplies-to-help-india-address-deadly-second-wave-of-covid-19-pandemic  

6054 USAID Awards up to $300 Million to UNICEF to Improve the Lives of Mothers and Children Globally, USAID 

(Washington DC) 5 May 2021. Access Date: 14 May 2021. https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-

releases/may-5-2021-usaid-awards-300-million-unicef-improve-lives-mothers-and-children 
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million to pre-position emergency food supplies to help mitigate famine and food insecurity around 
the world; USD18 million to help Niger meet its population’s nutritional needs, etc.6055 

The United States has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face the 
intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific challenges in 
Africa and small island developing states. 

Thus, the United States receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Andrei Sakharov 

European Union: +1 
The European Union has fully complied with the commitment to support all developing and least 
developed countries as they face the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, 
recognizing the specific challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

On 1 December 2020, the EU announced a new EUR20 million program to support health 
preparedness and response capacities in Association of Southeast Asian Nations countries.6056 

On 7 December 2020, the European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC) and the 
Africa Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (Africa CDC) launched a new partnership 
initiative to strengthen the capacity of Africa CDC to prepare for and respond to public health 
threats in Africa. The four-year project “EU for health security in Africa: ECDC for Africa CDC,” 
funded by the EU is aimed at facilitating harmonized surveillance and disease intelligence and 
supporting the implementation of the public health workforce strategy of Africa CDC.6057 

On 10 December 2020, the EU and Germany announced their plans to provide a EUR113 million 
joint grant to safeguard the livelihoods of vulnerable workers in the garment and leather export-
oriented industries of Bangladesh. Due to the socio-economic consequences of the COVID-19 
pandemic, these workers are at heightened risk of being pushed into poverty.6058 

On 15 December 2020, the European Investment Bank agreed EUR400 million of financing to 
support the participation of low- and middle-income economies in COVID-19 Global Vaccines 
Alliance (COVAX) Advance Market Commitment.6059 

 
6055 USAID provides nearly $297 million in urgently needed food, water, and health care for COVID-19 response around 

the world, USAID (Washington) 25 September 2021. Access Date: 27 September 2021. https://www.usaid.gov/news-

information/press-releases/sep-25-2021-usaid-provides-nearly-297-million-urgently-needed-covid-19-response-

around-

world#:~:text=Today%2C%20at%20the%20Global%20Citizen,the%20devastating%20COVID%2D19%20pandemic. 

6056 Team Europe COVID-19 response: EU announces €20 million to support health systems in ASEAN, European 

Commission (Brussels) 1 December 2020. Access Date: 5 May 2021. https://ec.europa.eu/international-

partnerships/news/team-europe-covid-19-response-eu-announces-eu20-million-support-health-systems-asean_en 

6057 European Union and African Union sign partnership to scale up preparedness for health emergencies, European 

Commission (Brussels) 7 December 2020. Access Date: 5 May 2021. https://ec.europa.eu/international-

partnerships/news/european-union-and-african-union-sign-partnership-scale-preparedness-health-emergencies_en 

6058 Team Europe: EU and Germany join forces with the Government of Bangladesh to safeguard the livelihoods of 

workers in export-oriented industries, European Commission (Brussels) 10 December 2020. Access Date: 5 May 2021. 

https://ec.europa.eu/international-partnerships/news/team-europe-eu-and-germany-join-forces-government-

bangladesh-safeguard-livelihoods-workers_en 

6059 Team Europe contributes €500 million to COVAX initiative to provide one billion COVID-19 vaccine doses for low 

and middle income countries, European Commission (Brussels) 15 December 2020. Access Date: 5 May 2021. 

https://ec.europa.eu/international-partnerships/news/team-europe-contributes-eu500-million-covax-initiative-

provide-one-billion-covid-19-vaccine_en 
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On 18 December 2020, the European Commission announced the mobilization of EUR84.26 
million in support of the response to the COVID-19 pandemic in Benin, Central African Republic, 
Liberia, and Sierra Leone.6060 

On 23 December 2020, the EU’s Caribbean Investment Facility and the Inter-American 
Development Bank signed two agreements for a total EU contribution of EUR23 million to support 
investments in primary health care services in Jamaica and in sustainable energy in Barbados.6061 

On 26 January 2021, the EU announced its decision to contribute EUR25 million to enhance the 
economic, social and environmental sustainability of cocoa production in Côte d’Ivoire, Ghana and 
Cameroon who are, respectively, the first, second and fifth biggest cocoa producers, generating 
almost 70 per cent of the world production.6062 

On 19 February 2021, President of the European Commission Ursula von der Leyen announced 
EUR100 million in humanitarian assistance to support the rollout of vaccination campaigns in Africa, 
which are spearheaded by the Africa CDC. The funding will, among others, contribute to ensuring 
the cold chains, roll-out registration programs, training of medical and support staff as well as 
logistics.6063 

On 19 February 2021, the EU announced an additional EUR500 million for the COVAX Facility, 
thus doubling its contribution to this global initiative.6064 

On 3 March 2021, the EU and the European Investment Bank announced EUR120 million of new 
support for Equity Bank to enhance financing to Kenyan companies most impacted by the COVID-
19 crisis. The package will support access to finance at appropriate conditions for Kenyan small and 
medium sized enterprises, including in the agriculture sector, through EUR100 million loans from 
the European Investment Bank and EUR20 million of EU grant support.6065 

On 5 April 2021, the International Monetary Fund received the EU’s contribution of SDR141 
million to the Catastrophe Containment and Relief Trust, which provides grants for debt service 
relief to countries hit by catastrophic events, including public health disasters such as COVID-19.6066 

 
6060 Coronavirus Global Response: EU mobilises €84 million for four African countries, European Commission (Brussels) 

18 December 2020. Access Date: 5 May 2021. https://ec.europa.eu/international-partnerships/news/coronavirus-

global-response-eu-mobilises-eu84-million-four-african-countries_en 

6061 The European Union and the Inter-American Development Bank sign two contracts to support Caribbean partner 

countries, European Commission (Brussels) 23 December 2020. Access Date: 5 May 2021. 

https://ec.europa.eu/international-partnerships/news/european-union-and-inter-american-development-bank-sign-

two-contracts-support-caribbean-partner_en 

6062 EU boosts sustainable cocoa production in Côte d'Ivoire, Ghana and Cameroon, European Commission (Brussels) 26 

January 2021. Access Date: 5 May 2021. https://ec.europa.eu/international-partnerships/news/eu-boosts-sustainable-

cocoa-production-cote-divoire-ghana-and-cameroon_en 
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On 12 April 2021, the EU announced an additional EUR6.5 million for Education Cannot Wait 
(ECW), a global fund for the education of children in emergencies and protracted crises launched in 
2016. The total EU contribution to the ECW thus reached EUR27.5 million.6067 

On 27 September 2021, President von der Leyen announced that the EU will provide EUR140 
million to support research in sustainable food systems, and EUR25 million for Education Cannot 
Wait, a global fund for education.6068 

The European Union has provided support to developing and least developed countries as they face 
the intertwined health, economic, and social effects of COVID-19, recognizing the specific 
challenges in Africa and small island developing states. 

Thus, the European Union receives a score of +1. 

Analyst: Andrey Shelepov 
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